
UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL

STUDY SESSION

5th Floor of City Hall

6801 Delmar

May 29, 2018

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER

The City Council Study Session was held in the Council Chambers on the fifth floor of City Hall, on Tuesday, May 29, 2018.  Mayor Terry Crow called the Study Session to order at 5:32 p.m.  In addition to the Mayor, the following members of Council were present:



Councilmember Paulette Carr 



Councilmember Steven McMahon




Councilmember Jeffrey Hales



Councilmember Tim Cusick



Councilmember Stacy Clay                                  





Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson
Also in attendance were City Manager, Gregory Rose; City Attorney, John F. Mulligan Jr.; Director of Public Works and Parks, Sinan Alpaslan; Jeffrey Lindley, Office of transportation Federal Highway Administration; Angelica Gutierrez and Todd Antoine of Great Rivers Greenway.
1. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Mayor Crow asked if there were any changes to the Agenda for tonight's Regular Session?

Mr. Rose requested that Item No. 4; (Great Rivers' Maintenance Agreement), currently under the Consent Agenda be moved to Item No. 1, of the City Manager's Report.  

Councilmember McMahon noted that the effective date of Mr. Lander's appointment to the Library Board was July 1, 2018, rather than June 30, 2018.
Mayor Crow acknowledged all requests and proceeded as follows:

2. Presentations: 

Requested by the City Manager

A. Great Rivers Greenway 
Mr. Rose stated tonight's session will include a presentation from Great Rivers Greenway (GRG) regarding their proposed pedestrian and bicycle improvements for I-170 and Delmar.   

Todd Antoine, VP of Planning & Projects, thanked Council for the opportunity to make this presentation.  He stated many in this audience are probably familiar with the improvements made several years ago, and tonight's presentation entails proposed upgrades to the entire connection at McKnight and Olive to address the safety of bicycles and pedestrians; a project that has been on their to-do list for quite some time.  
Overview:
· GRG was created in 2000, by voters in three counties; St. Louis City, St. Louis County, and St. Charles County.
· GRG's Mission - To build an interconnected system of greenways, parks, and trails throughout all three counties that connects neighbors and reserves/protects the environment along waterways and natural areas. 

· GRG works with 250+ partners, which includes municipalities, MoDOT, private developers, and non-profit agencies.
· GRG's long-term vision is to develop a large network of greenways throughout all three counties.
Past Projects:
· Completion of 16 active greenways consisting of 113 miles, with over 2 million users.

· Renovation of the Arch Grounds in Partnership with the City Arch River Project.
Ms. Gutierrez stated she has been with GRG for a year and a half, but as a former U City employee, she loves when the opportunity presents itself to make improvements for this community.  
Delmar/McKnight Project Goals:
· Create a safe and comfortable experience.
· Maintain and enhance traffic operations at intersections.
· Develop a visually appealing connection throughout the interchange.
Benefits:
· Safety

· Economic development and vitality

· Health/Recreation; Crown Center and elderly community

· Transportation Alternative; utilized by Wash U and Monsanto employees

· Stormwater Management/Best Practices - retaining wall at Old Bonhomme

Centennial Greenway:
· 2006 - Inception of design
· 2010 - Design completed
· 2010 - Execution of Operations and Maintenance Agreement by all four project partners; U City, Olivette, Ladue, and Clayton.
· 2012 - Execution of License Agreement by GRG & MoDOT to allow for construction.  (MoDOT acquired all rights for St. Louis County roadways.) 

· 2013 - Construction completed

· 2016 - Online safety evaluation of intersection.  (Residents voiced concerns about the need to improve safety for pedestrians and cyclists crossing the intersection.)
· 2017 - Public Hearing conducted at Heman Park Community Center
· 2017 - Planning and design phase to address safety concerns

· 2018 - Completion of final design phase
· 2018 - Anticipated completion date; fall of this year. (GRG to bear the expense for all improvements.) 
Online Survey Results:

· 100 responses

· Users - 75% cyclists; 47% drivers; 45% pedestrians

· Ambiguous cross markings

· Distance between crossings 

· Inadequate time to cross

· Irregularity of pedestrian crossing signal

· Constricted pathways

· Dangerous right turn

· Forced to stop at Delmar due to unsafe conditions

The current configuration of Centennial Greenway starts at Clayton, crosses at the highway entrance, crosses at Delmar, crosses at McKnight, continues down McKnight, crosses at ramp entering the highway and continues into Olivette.

Proposed Improvements:
· Shorten the distance to cross Delmar by creating a small build-out

· Widen the median

· Reduce crossings from 5 to 2

· Avoidance of intersection at on and off ramps

· Utilize one side of McKnight to cross after the ramp
· Separate modes of transportation; green paint for bikes and white paint for pedestrians

· Curbs with delineators on McKnight to separate bikes from cars; maintained by MoDOT

· State of the art intersection utilizing all new national standards 

An analysis of the Traffic Study conducted incorporating these proposed changes and reviewing the level of service found no negative impact.  
Ms. Gutierrez stated the Letter of Agreement before Council amends the original Maintenance Agreement by incorporating all of the new improvements and providing U City with the option of submitting an application to the Federal Highway Administration seeking approval for the use of green paint for bicycle facilities.  To date, only two cities have been granted approval; Wildwood and the City of St. Louis.  (A sketch of the proposed improvements has been attached to the Letter of Agreement.)
Mayor Crow stated he drives this intersection every day and while he would agree that these are great improvements, the off-ramp at 170 going east on Delmar seems to be the most dangerous.  Is there an element being added at this intersection which forces drivers to pay greater attention to bikers or pedestrians that could potentially be in the crosswalk?  Ms. Gutierrez stated the crossing at this intersection has been eliminated.  However, this area will be cleared of all vegetation to improve visibility and the green space widened into what she calls, a small plaza, with several benches.  
Mayor Crow asked if bikers would still have to look over their left-hand shoulder when the light is green to watch for cars coming off of 170?  Ms. Gutierrez stated bikers or pedestrians will have a dedicated time to cross when the light is green.  Mayor Crow stated drivers are trained to stop at a red light.  But once the dedicated time for crossing has elapsed and the light is still green, there needs to be something at this intersection to make drivers aware of the fact that this is a bike/pedestrian crossing.  
Ms. Gutierrez stated new signage has already been proposed for this intersection, but another review of this area can be taken to ensure that drivers have a clear understanding of the potential.   

Councilman Cusick stated he rides this trail a lot and has seen people trying to cross on a green light with cars coming off of the highway, looking to their left for traffic and completely ignoring the people crossing on their right.  So, he would agree with the Mayor's comments about this being an extremely dangerous intersection.  Without some sort of device that causes drivers to stop and look before proceeding; even with a green light, walkers and bikers are really left on their own. 
Mr. Antoine stated even though MoDOT is sensitive about the way cars queue up coming off of this intersection, they were opposed to the engineer's suggestion to add an element that required cars to stop.   So, while GRG would agree that something more needs to be done, the goal is to get these improvements approved and completed, and then address any additional improvements that may be warranted.  

Councilman Cusick asked if it would be feasible to move the crossing away from the ramp; for example, one block east on Delmar?  Ms. Gutierrez stated although they had not looked at moving the crosswalk further east, it has been shortened to reduce its distance from the ramp.  She stated drivers making a left turn to enter Schnucks, is also problematic, so there was some concern about adding more pedestrians to the crossing.  And pursuant to the Federal Highway Administration's regulations, they are prohibited from removing previously installed pedestrian facilities.   
Mayor Crow asked whether this proposal had been reviewed by the Traffic Commission? Mr. Rose stated that it had been reviewed once by the Traffic Commission and is scheduled to go back to them for a subsequent review in June.   

Mayor Crow questioned whether Council was being asked to vote on this proposal and the Letter of Agreement at tonight's meeting?  Mr. Rose stated since authorization will come from the County, the presentations being made to Council and the Traffic Commission are for the purpose of making both entities aware of what is being proposed and garner feedback or suggestions. 

Councilmember Hales asked Mr. Rose if it was correct to assume that there was no direct correlation to the Maintenance Agreement currently before Council and the authorization of this design proposal?  Mr. Rose stated based on his understanding that would be correct.  
Councilmember Smotherson asked what type of signage would be installed from Ladue to Delmar?  
Ms. Gutierrez stated the proposed signage; which has been used by GRG for approximately a year and a half, incorporates the new way-finding standard that instructs bikers/pedestrians on which direction to travel.  Councilmember Smotherson stated that when bikers and pedestrians encounter Delmar they need to be aware of oncoming traffic from the highway.  
Mr. Antoine stated what GRG has done in similar situations is install warning signage that promotes awareness of the potential for oncoming traffic. He stated the struggle they face in working with MoDOT and St. Louis County is obtaining approval for the installation of signs that alert the driver, as well as the trail users.  

Councilmember Clay asked whether the City's financial commitment would remain basically the same as outlined in the 2010 Agreement?  Mr. Antoine stated the only addition GRG will be seeking is routine maintenance of the green painted areas.  

Mr. Rose stated the reason he had requested that this item be moved from the Consent Agenda was to be provided with an opportunity to explain that this Letter of Agreement is an expansion of the 2010 Agreement, which contains routine maintenance of the improvements being proposed.

Councilmember Cusick stated the large park to the east has separate paths for heels or wheels.  And after witnessing seniors nearly being knocked off their feet by bikers speeding up and down Crown Center, he would like to know if similar demarcations could be utilized in some of the high pedestrian areas to ensure their safety?

Mr. Antoine stated that was an excellent question since GRG has already started contemplating what they can do long-term to create more of a separated facility between bikers and walkers.  So, although nothing has been included in this project, he thinks this is a subject everyone has recognized will require additional consideration as more and more trails are connected and utilized.  And he would also like to note, that GRG's trail design guidelines have now been updated to include a center paint path that directs bicycle and pedestrian traffic.  
Councilmember Hales asked if the proposed crosswalks and signals were mandated by State regulations?   Ms. Gutierrez stated that they were.  Councilmember Hales questioned if it was common for municipalities to assume the responsibility of maintaining State intersections?  Ms. Gutierrez stated based on her experience, each municipality has always been accountable for maintaining improvements.  In this case, however, U City has the option of using white paint with a bicycle symbol instead of the green paint.  Councilmember Hales asked if this proposal would eliminate the current dedicated right turn lane on westbound Delmar to McKnight?   Ms. Gutierrez stated one travel lane would be eliminated in order to enhance the connection to the Greenway through the implementation of sidewalks.  Councilmember Hales asked whether anyone had conducted an independent review of this improvement and its effect on traffic?  Because one concern voiced by members of the Traffic Commission was the level of stacking that might occur.  Ms. Gutierrez stated GRG is restricted from implementing any improvements without prior approval from St. Louis County.  Therefore, both the Traffic Study and conceptual plans were submitted and St. Louis concurred with the study's analysis that this reduction would create no impact with respect to congestion.   

Councilmember Clay asked if GRG had a demographic breakdown of the people who used Centennial Greenway?  Mr. Antoine stated GRG has started to install automatic trail counters on some of their newer projects, but for older projects like Centennial Greenway, an intern is used to gather and track statistics.  He stated his belief is that the information collected is limited to bicycles, pedestrians, kids, direction, and perhaps, gender, but he would be glad to provide the report to anyone who is interested.  Councilmember Clay requested a copy of the report.  
Mayor Crow expressed his appreciation and thanked everyone for their role in this evening's presentation.  He noted that Council had been provided with a copy of the proposed Maintenance Agreement and in the time remaining, staff has agreed to walk everyone through whatever changes may exist.  

3. Adjournment


Mayor Crow reminded Council of the Executive Session immediately following 
tonight's regular session and closed the Study Session at 6:09 p.m.
LaRette Reese
City Clerk
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